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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Great Hanwood Parish Council Annual Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension on Tuesday 23rd July 2013 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)



G Lewis



J Fox 





J Percival




R Evans
K Bromage

R Butler

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 

Members of the public:


D Fairclough – Shropshire Council, Community Action Officer
A Walklett – Elector / representing HARM/Jigsaw History Project
M Davies – Elector

S Healey – Elector

P Henley – Elector

P Talbot – Elector / representing Hanwood Bowling Club

M France – Elector 
APOLOGIES:
M A Hood - Holiday
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer/Seconder/
Action

	13/14/25
	WELCOME AND PUBLIC SESSION:

The Chairman welcomed those attending and opened the public session AT 7:30pm

	

	13/14/26
	POLICE REPORT:
A written report, dated 30th June was read by the Chairman.  A neighbourhood dispute and some anti-social behaviour was recorded but no crimes

	Noted

	13/14/27

	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:
Cllr R Evans invited Mr D Fairclough to speak first.  Mr Fairclough gave details of the Rea Valley Fun Day to be held in Minsterley on 3rd Aug 2013 by the Community Alcohol Partnership, which is attempting to tackle underage drinking.  Young people from Hanwood are welcome to attend.  He also said that the Challenge 25 initiative was being extended to Longden, ford and Hanwood to require proof of age for sales of alcohol to those appearing under 25.
R Evans reported on the availability of travel tokens for 14 – 17 year olds, funded by the LJC

He reported that 2 benches at Hanwood Village Hall have been overturned by vandals.  These have been righted but remain unfixed.

He reported on staff matters at SC, which has invited a number of staff to take voluntary severance.

He reported on the changes to the decision making processes by SC Cabinet, which has empowered individual members to make decisions.

Finally, R Evans reported that the Highways Agency would shortly publish plans to improve the Edgebold Roundabout A5/A488 junction.  The scheme will include proposals for improved signage to HGVs to avoid the low railway bridge in Hanwood.  Plans available to view on SC website
	Noted, with thanks

Contact R Evans or D Fairclough for tokens

Referred to parish matters

Noted

Noted

Comments to RE or Highways Agency / Plan to be added to GHPC website

	13/14/28
	LONGDEN, FORD AND REA VALLEY LOCAL JOINT COMMITTEE REPORT:

J Fox reported on the last meeting, at which a flooding presentation had prompted a lively discussion. A site meeting will be arranged to consider dredging the Rea Brook to alleviate future flooding concerns.
A presentation was also given by the Police & Crime Commissioner, Mr W Longmore on his role and that of his deputy; to collect public opinion and feed it back to the Chief Constable
	Date of meeting to be advertised when arranged

	13/14/29
	PUBLIC COMMENTS:

HARM/Jigsaw History Project - Mr A Walklett explained that surplus funds amounting to £590 remained following the winding up of two inactive accounts held on behalf of community projects.  Approximately £90 is required to cover outstanding project costs but the balance belongs to the community; having been raised by public subscription.  He invited the Parish Council to identify a suitable community project on which to spend the £500 balance
The Council discussed various suggestions but failed to identify a suitable project.  The item was therefore deferred to the next meeting for further ideas to be proposed.
	Deferred to September meeting – proposals to be passed to the clerk or A Walklett

	13/14/30
	PUBLIC COMMENTS:
Overgrown hedge – Post Office Lane - R Evans stated he had requested that this hedge be cut back.  The work would be carried out the next day and would affect traffic on the A488.

	

	13/14/31
	PUBLIC COMMENTS:
Bridge Lane Mirrors – R Evans reported that SC Traffic Safety staff had inspected the mirrors.  There is a dispute over the ownership of the land on which the mirrors are mounted, (believed to be privately owned) and SC policy prevents them from providing new mirrors.  Nevertheless SC will install any mirror provided by residents for a cost of £50.  RE suggested the Parish Council support the group of residents affected by contributing to the installation costs of a mirror supplied by residents.
	Referred to next meeting for consider contribution

	13/14/32
	APOLOGIES AND NECESSARY APPROVAL:

Cllr Hood’s apologies, tendered at the previous meeting were accepted.
	

	13/14/33
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST / DISPENSATIONS:

Cllr R Butler declared his interest in tendering for the alteration of the Caradoc View Bus Shelter, should the Council decide on this course of action.
Cllr J Percival declared a non-pecuniary interest as Hanwood Village Hall Committee Representative.
	

	13/14/34
	PARISH COUNCIL VACANCIES & DECLARATIONS OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE:

The Clerk confirmed that she had witnessed and received the Declaration of Acceptance of Office of Cllr R Butler.
	

	13/14/35
	HANWOOD VILLAGE TRUST:

The Clerk confirmed that Mrs D Lewis had agreed to continue as the Parish Council’s representative to the trust until May 2017
	Noted, with thanks

	13/14/36
	MINUTES OF ANNUAL PARISH MEETING, HELD 14TH MAY 2013:
These were taken as read and accepted as a true and accurate record.
	JP/RE

	13/14/37
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING:

Oaklands View – Traffic calming raised platform – R Evans stated this platform should have been installed before the road was signed off by SC.  The developer, Shropshire Homes has agreed to install the platform at their cost.
	Monitor

	13/14/38
	PARISH MATTERS: 

Overgrown hedges – Caradoc View Bus Shelter – R Evans to approach owner of 1 Caradoc View to request permission to cut back the hedge.
	R Evans


	13/14/39
	PARISH MATTERS:
Cherry Trees – The Clerk reported that Forestart had again approached the Parish Council for permission to harvest the cherry trees for cherry seeds.  A compensatory payment based upon the weight of the harvest would again be offered in due course.

There being no objections, the Clerk was authorised to accept the offer on the same basis as last year.
	Clerk

	13/14/40
	BROKEN STOP TAP COVERS:
Cllr Bromage reported a broken cover outside 90 Caradoc View
	Clerk to report

	13/14/41
	CARADOC VIEW BUS SHELTER:
i) Roof repairs - The Clerk confirmed that the repairs to the roof had been satisfactorily completed.  
ii) Anti-social behaviour  - RE reported he had received complaints from parishioners about the cost of repairs caused by anti-social behaviour.  There were continuing incidents of asb. It was noted that the bus users presently cannot see the bus approaching from inside the enclosed shelter.
iii) Bus Shelter Replacement - The Clerk tabled 2 quotations for the complete replacement of the shelter, (excluding the cost of demolition of the existing shelter).
Quote 1 - £3,667 & VAT

Quote 2 - £3,499 & VAT
KB suggested that volunteers be invited to help with demolition, if needed.

The Clerk confirmed that grants of up to 75% were available for new shelters but as the shelter already exists this may not be available.  Matt Johnson, SC has indicated that he may be able to consider a grant application to assist with adapting the shelter.

The council considered the price of replacement compare to that of adaptation but did not reach a consensus.  Deferred to the next meeting.
	Clerk to investigate further options

	13/14/42
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:
i) Weekly Inspections - The Clerk issued a new weekly inspection record sheet covering all new and existing equipment.  KB undertook to complete record sheets after weekly inspections and return completed records to the Clerk periodically.

ii) Play area improvements – The need for a second litter bin was identified as urgent due to the increased use of the site.  Clerk / RE to follow up with Derek Furlong, SC

iii) SITA Plaque – KB kindly offered to fix the plaque on the post outside the play area.


	KB

Clerk / RE

KB



	13/14/43
	PLANNING MATTERS:
i) Minutes of Planning Committee meeting held on 11th June 2013 -

These were accepted as a true record 

ii) Minutes of Planning Committee meeting held on and 4th April 2012.

iii) Planning Applications:

a. 13/0267/FUL – The Cock Inn PH, Hanwood – The Chairman suspended standing orders and invited those present to view and comment on the development plans for 3 dwellings.  
The Chairman read out letters of objection from Hanwood Bowling Club and 3 local residents.

It was reported by a resident that the official site notice had not been displayed at the site.

Mr P Talbot stated that the Bowling Club had concerns over the loss of parking spaces, which are regularly filled during matches.  The bowling club supports 8 teams and plays 4 evenings each week during the summer season.

He also observed that the Football Club use the car parking spaces after matches in winter.

Mrs M Davies expressed concern that the development would remove the open space used by the congregation during the annual Remembrance Sunday Service by the War Memorial.  Large numbers of residents gather at the cross and there would be insufficient space on the footpath.
Return to standing orders;

RE reported that he had spoken informally to the planning team; since Hanwood has accepted the principle of limited growth the application is likely to be approved unless there are material planning objections.
The Council identified a number of areas of concern with the application:  

· Overcrowded site

· Proximity to Bowling Club, causing possible conflicts of interest

· Negative impact on war memorial

· Loss of parking spaces

· Negative impact on business model of new pub licensee, due to reduced size of the beer garden
· Proximity of bus stops to the proposed new accesses

· Number of new accesses a safety concern

The Chairman proposed the Council call a separate planning meeting at the Cock Inn Function Room. Resolved unanimously.
The Chairman requested that those present write to the Clerk expressing their views and to SC to indicate their concerns.

b. 13/2562/FUL – Hanwood Village Hall Changing Rooms – The plans for installing modular buildings were examined.  No objections were raised and it was resolved to support the application.

iv. Planning Decisions – 
3 Poplars Avenue – Permission granted

v. SAM.Dev Consultation – 
Cruckmeole Site – HAN011/R – The revised Preferred Options document recommends the capacity for the reduced site area is reduced to 25.  The consultation end date for comments on is 23rd Aug 2013.  RE stated that Pontesbury PC is minded to support the reduction to 25 houses but will reserve comments until after a planning meeting in September.  Pontesbury PC has therefore negotiated an extension for comments and has asked to be act as a post-box for any comments.  GHPC resolved to wait until after that meeting before making any further comments.  

RE reported that SC would respond to the traffic concerns already expressed by Cruckton residents, by upgrading notices to deter HGVs and by installing traffic loops to record the existing volume of traffic on the unclassified road.


	GL/KB
JP/MR

MR

RE to notify Planning Team

Clerk to arrange

RBJF

Noted

Request PPC keep GHPC informed about public meeting



	13/14/44
	COMMUNITY LED ROAD SAFETY CONCERNS:
The Council is waiting for a response from SC to its initial submission.  


	

	13/14/45
	STREET LIGHTING: 
The Council received a report that the lantern opposite Oaklands View has been repaired but no invoice has been received.  It may have been repaired as part of the annual maintenance programme.
	

	13/14/46
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:
i)  Village Hall Committee Grant Application – The Chairman read a letter from the Chairman of the VHC, suggesting that a sub-committee be formed to discuss the application further.  JP (VHC representative) was asked to clarify exactly what is meant by a sub-committee and what its remit might be. 

The Council noted that Cllr M Hood had resigned from the VHC.

At 9:30pm RE proposed that Standing Orders be lifted to enable the meeting to deal with the remaining business.  Resolved.
ii) Payments – 

The cheques listed on the agenda were proposed en bloc and authorised unanimously;

C Higgins – Clerk’s salary (June)       £437.80
SCPS – Pension contributions (July)    £97.29

C Higgins – Clerk’s salary (July)        £437.80

SCPS – Pension contributions (Aug)    £97.29

C Higgins – Clerk’s expenses               £31.65

G A Phillips & Son – Repairs to bus shelter

                                                             £108.00

E.On – Street lighting maintenance     £344.20

nPower – Electricity for street lighting £244.39


	JP to obtain further information
RE/JP

JP/RE

	13/14/47
	TRAINING:

i)  KB confirmed his availability for Fundamentals for New Councillors at Ford Parish Hall on 19th September

ii) Clerk’s training – The Clerk reported on the recently attended training on Developing Rural Places and circulated the slides.

iii) Planning Training – The Council noted the Clerk’s error leading to Councillors KB & MH missing the recent planning training.  The Clerk informed Cllr Bromage of a further opportunity to attend the course in Craven Arms, if available.
iv) Good Councillors Guide – The Council noted that the new edition is available at a cost of £2.00 for hard copies.  The booklet can be downloaded free of charge from the NALC website


	KB to attend training course

Clerk to confirm date

	13/14/48
	CORRESPONDENCE:
i) Matters for Information –

Shropshire Council – West and Shires Permit Scheme 

ii) Matters for action – 

NatWest Bank – Request for confirmation of details of cheque signatories
	Noted

	13/14/49
	NEXT MEETINGS:

Planning Committee Meeting – 7th August ’13 – the Cock Inn function room (TBC)

Full Council Meeting – 24th September 2013

– 7:30pm, St Thomas’ Church Extension
Future meeting dates:

22nd October 2013

26th November 2013

28th January 2014

25th March 2014
	

	
	There being no further business the meeting closed at 10:00 pm
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 24th September 2013


